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Yips & Nips

Yips to all our donors, big or small!  We appreciate every donation.  We know how much it means in this time of hyper-inflation!

Yips to Joan S., a lady who lives in New York City and cares about the prairie dogs despite being far removed from their environs.  Over the years, she has sent us numerous items, such as jewelry and Hallmark ornaments, to sell at our yard sales.

Yips to two Prairie Dog Pals (PDP) board members who made substantial donations in 2024, which helped cover some of our unplanned expenses for the year.

Yips to Jim T. for donating tee shirts he purchased to sell at outreach events.

Nips to people who still deny climate change in the face of unprecedented natural disasters.

Nips to litterers!  The small plots of land where our urban prairie dogs reside are constantly fouled by human refuse.  Some of those discarded items are dangerous for our wildlife friends. (
A Very Special Yip

Dianne J. is a special prairie dog pal.  From 1988 to 2017, she ran her own nonprofit prairie dog rescues, the Prairie Dog Rescue of Rhode Island and later the Midwest Prairie Dog Shelter (MWPDS) in Fort Wayne, Indiana.  Both, like PDP, were part of the Prairie Dog Coalition.

Dianne took in injured and homeless prairie dogs from around the country, often caring for as many as 30 prairie dogs at a time.  Some were black-tailed prairie dogs that had ended up homeless after having been sold through the pet trade; others were injured wild prairie dogs found by wildlife conservationists and advocates.  She even cared for eight of our New Mexico Gunnisons that could not be released to the wild.  Whatever the circumstances for these poor animals, she provided them tender loving care for the remainder of their lives. 

In the late eighties, Dianne ran a forum on Yahoo Groups that provided advice to other people caring for prairie dogs.  It was through this forum that she made the acquaintance of Steven R., who also cared for several prairie dogs over the years.  She and Steven spoke often and developed a long-distance friendship, bonding over their shared love of prairie dogs.  One day he commented that because he so appreciated the work that she did he wanted to leave some money for MWPDS in his will.

Dianne had long since forgotten Steven’s comment, and over the years they lost touch.  Then one day in June this past year, she was shocked to receive a large check in the mail made out to MWPDS.  The accompanying hand-written note from Ellen G. said that the check was from the trust of Steven R.  Dianne remembered that Steven had a sister named Ellen.  A wave of sadness flowed over Dianne as she realized that her friend must have passed away.

The check listed Ellen as power of attorney.  With a little internet research, Dianne found a phone number and gave her a call.  Ellen said that MWPDS was one of several causes to which Steven had bequeathed funds.  Dianne explained that she had dissolved her 501(c)3 in 2017, but there was still a way to honor Steven’s wish to help prairie dogs.  She told Ellen about PDP and the work that we do.  Knowing how deeply Steven loved prairie dogs, Dianne felt that he would have been happy to redirect the funds to PDP.  Ellen agreed.

We at PDP appreciate Steven’s gift so much!  We’d also like to thank Dianne and Ellen.  This amazing gift came to us at just the right time.  While much of our work is pro bono, we would quickly run out of money if not for the two or three paid relocation contracts we get most years.  In 2024 we had none!  In addition, feed prices have soared these past few years, and we had a lot of unplanned expenses last year, including equipment repairs and the rebuild of our website.  What serendipity to receive such a generous gift when our finances have been strained.  We hereby dedicate our 2025 season to Steven in honor of his love and support for prairie dogs.  Yip, yip, yip, Steven, and may you rest in peace. (
Stewardship

A vital part of PDP’s mission is stewardship.  Most of the prairie dog colonies in Albuquerque live on plots of land that have minimal vegetation, and in some cases, are almost totally barren; thus, the prairie dogs need supplemental feeding to survive.  This is the job of our hard-working stewards who feed these colonies from spring through fall.

Bobbie C. is the epitome of dedication!  Since 2006, she has been feeding the prairie dogs around the I-40/Tramway Blvd. interchange.  This includes the colonies that live beside the on- and off-ramps, as well as a large colony on the hill east of Tramway.  Since 2015, Mike T. has been helping Bobbie when she feeds veggies on Saturdays. 
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Ray W., one of our primary flushers, has also been a steward for the large colony that lives between Sandia Vista Park and the I-40 freeway.  When long-time steward Becky D. had to retire in 2019 due to an injury, Ray took over her areas on the freeway at the Eubank Blvd. and Juan Tabo Blvd. interchanges.

Our newest steward is Nancy O.  She has been friends with Bobbie since she moved to Albuquerque five years ago.  They are both members of a world peace Buddhist organization, where Bobbie had often talked to Nancy about her work with PDP.  Exiting I-40 on the eastbound off-ramp one day, Nancy noticed how barren the ground was where the prairie dogs lived and wondered how they could survive.  When they spoke next, Bobbie told Nancy that Ray normally fed that site, but he was out of town for a couple of weeks.  Nancy took it upon herself to buy some cabbage and lettuce to feed those prairie dogs.

Bobbie put Nancy in touch with Ray when he returned, and Nancy decided to become a prairie dog steward.  She feeds colonies on all sides of the Eubank interchange except the westbound off-ramp, where there aren’t any prairie dogs.  She also feeds a large colony at Juan Tabo between the freeway and the westbound off-ramp and sometimes helps Ray with his sites.  We are so glad to welcome Nancy to our team!

Barry H. and Susan B. became stewards in 2023.  Barry feeds the small colony on the northwest corner of Tramway Blvd. and Cloudview Ave.  In addition to learning the art of trapping and helping with releases, Susan took over stewardship of a small colony at the Eubank eastbound on-ramp and another at the Juan Tabo westbound off-ramp.  She wasn’t able to help in 2024 because she’s waiting on a hip replacement, but hopes to get back to feeding prairie dogs in 2025.  Fortunately, both of the colonies she used to feed are now being covered by our new steward, Nancy.

In addition to trapping, Frances G. feeds the prairie dogs surrounding the edges of the Olive Garden parking lot on Juan Tabo and at the Circle K east of Tramway.  She and Veronica W. separately feed a stretch of land between Tramway and the west side frontage road.

Bonny P., one of the founding members of PDP, feeds the small colony next to the Sonic on Central Ave.  She has a friend named David who fills in for her when she can’t be there. 

Priscilla T. feeds at a number of areas when time permits outside of grandma duties.

As you can see, there is a lot of ground to cover and a lot of hungry mouths to feed.  We are stretched thin, with some stewards having to split their time between feeding and flushing or trapping.  Also, given the age of our stewards (half are in their seventies), we could lose a steward at any time due to a physical or medical issue.  The bottom line is: we are ALWAYS in need of more stewards! (
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The Cornucopia

The rising cost of commodities these past few years has exploded our food budget.  In the staging facility, we feed carrots, Timothy hay, sunflower seeds and grains.  We also provide carrots, dog food and some Timothy to our stewards to distribute at sites where the local vegetation is not adequate to sustain the indigenous prairie dogs.  All of these have risen substantially in price since 2019!

PDP is fortunate to have a number of local merchant partners that provide us with excess produce that is, shall we say, past its prime.  These produce donations provide additional fare for our stewards to distribute to local colonies.  We never know ahead of time what produce items will be available; some are more suitable for prairie dog consumption than others.  Pick-up arrangements are usually held to a tight window as to day and time, but the chance to augment our food supply is an opportunity we can’t pass up.  We are very grateful to these merchants who provide us with excess produce because it really helps our food budget.

Supplies ebb and flow, sometimes in excess of our immediate needs.  In 2024, we linked up with another unexpected source of produce thanks to a former steward, Lori C.  We were told that we were the “last chance” for this produce, and that if we didn’t take it, it would likely end up in a landfill.  Through the summer, we received bulk donations of produce from this source.  The first was a bounty of carrots, an item on which we normally spend a great deal of our food budget. 

We got a call from our “source” that there were some bags of carrots available for pick-up if we wanted them.  Ray and C. Rex were out flushing and figured they’d drop by and pick them up on their way back to the staging facility.  When they arrived at the pick-up location, they quickly realized that the volume of carrots on offer was more than would fit in the staging facility fridge.  Carrots are something we use a lot of, so there was no way they were going to turn down the donation.  They loaded up the carrots in the back of the Suburban next to the kennels holding their day’s catch of prairie dogs.  On the way back to the staging facility, they dropped off carrots at the residences of several stewards, whether they were home or not.  Thankfully, our stewards are an understanding lot. 

A few weeks passed, and the call came that there were some strawberries to be had.  While not the optimum food for prairie dogs, they do have moisture and the prairie dogs will eat them.  The strawberries definitely needed to be refrigerated.  Our stewards accepted delivery, and over the course of several days, the strawberries were delivered to prairie dog colonies without any spoilage. 

We had been excited by the carrot donation, but future offerings were not quite as suitable prairie dog fare.  Still, we were reluctant to turn down any offer, thinking they might stop calling.  We were hoping that we’d score carrots again.  Next came potatoes, followed by beets, sweet potatoes, apples and onions.  Potatoes are certainly not an ideal food for prairie dogs, but they do provide some nutrition and moisture as well.  The prairie dogs wanted nothing to do with the beets themselves, but did partake of the greens which we cut from the top of the beets.  The deer that frequent C. Rex’s yard in the foothills, however, were quite willing to eat them.  Any beets C. Rex laid out on the ground were always gone by the next day.  C. Rex knew that the prairie dogs wouldn’t touch the onions, so again he offered them to the deer, who, surprisingly seemed to enjoy them.

Two of the offerings were a hit with the prairie dogs.  A number of our prairie dog “pals” have fruit trees in their yards, so we often receive the harvest from their trees in the fall.  We used to feed apples in the staging facility, along with Timothy hay, carrots, grains and sunflower seeds.  Because apples have a lot of sugar and moisture, the prairie dogs peed more, causing us to have to clean the cages and tanks more often; so we opted to stick with carrots alone to provide moisture in their diets.  On the other hand, we have no problem feeding apples in the field if they are available.  So, when our new produce source called offering Granny Smith apples, we accepted.  The biggest hit with the prairie dogs, by far, were the sweet potatoes, an indulgent treat that they gobbled up enthusiastically! (
Outreach

Jim T. has been conducting outreach events for PDP since 2011 and has put many miles on his car.  He tables at public events to educate people about prairie dogs and their importance in the environment.  He gives presentations at schools, hoping to inspire the younger generation to value prairie dogs.

Over the years, Jim has fostered a number of prairie dogs.  Some were Gunnisons we captured that could not be released to the wild; others were black-tails that were refugees from the pet trade.  Some of these foster prairie dogs have accompanied Jim on outreach events, serving as prairie dog ambassadors—we call them “spokesrodents.”  Jim’s two black-tail prairie dogs, Sunny and Rusty, were our spokesrodents in 2024.

Jim visited two schools this past year.  At Bernalillo Elementary School, he gave three back-to-back presentations to 500+ students in grades 4-6.  The students and teachers thoroughly enjoyed the presentations and loved getting to see Sunny and Rusty up close.  Jim also gave a presentation to about 40 students at the Holy Ghost Catholic School in south Albuquerque.
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On February 9, 2024, the Rio Grande Chapter of the Sierra Club hosted Environment Day at the New Mexico state capitol in Santa Fe.  It was a day to bring together environmental advocates working to protect the state’s lands, water and wildlife.  Jim tabled at the event to bring awareness to the plight of prairie dogs.  Sunny and Rusty were also on hand to plead the case.  Though it was a noisy and chaotic scene, the pair kept their poise throughout the five-hour event, greeting attendees and posing for photos and videos.  After the long ride home, they settled down for a well-deserved nap.
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Jim performed two events at the Whitfield Wildlife Conservation Area in Belen, New Mexico.  The conservation area is part of the Valencia Soil and Water Conservation District.  On April 20, they held their annual Earth Day Fiesta.  It was a day of family-friendly fun, including local vendors, a food truck, face painting, a guided nature walk and exhibits of native birds and animals.  Jim and C. Rex tabled at the event.  Sunny and Rusty were there, doing a fine job representing the cynomys genus.  There were over 180 visitors, and Laura M., Whitfield’s Environmental Education Program Manager, said that they had tons of positive reviews on the presentations that day.

Jim was invited back to the Whitfield Wildlife Conservation Area for the Valencia Soil and Water Conservation District’s Summer Conservation Camp in July.  The camp gave kids a chance to have hands-on interactions with plants, animals and folks who are passionate about their work in conservation.  There were 15 campers in attendance, ranging in age from nine to fourteen.

On day one, there were three presentations: a talk on healthy soils by a representative from the New Mexico Department of Agriculture, a demonstration of a rainfall simulator and Jim’s “Prairie Dogs in Peril” presentation.  The kids rotated through the presentations in groups of five, giving them an up close learning experience.  They were delighted to meet Sunny and Rusty.  This was the camp’s third year, and it was deemed a huge success! (
Spring 2024

In the past, our spring capture season has usually consisted of the first three weeks in March, but due to inclement weather, our 2024 season was limited to the last couple of weeks in March.  Yvonne B. was the first to spot an early rising prairie dog on February 8 along Tramway Blvd.  He or she probably decided it was a bit too cold and crawled back into the burrow for a few more weeks of sleep.  The Albuquerque Journal had predicted a wet and unsettled weather outlook for February, and C. Rex hoped it would stay that way so that the prairie dogs would stay in torpor a little longer.  February’s weather was indeed unsettled, and the cool temperatures continued into March.

By the third full week of March, mornings were still too cold to flush, so C. Rex went out in the afternoons.  Frances G. started trapping at the northwest corner of Lomas and Tramway Blvds.  Because of the cool temperatures, the prairie dogs were not greatly active at any of the sites, and our capture numbers for spring were low.  C. Rex snagged a couple of prairie dogs at Las Colinas and five at Sandia Vista; Frances trapped just three at Lomas/Tramway.  C. Rex and Mike T. released those ten prairie dogs at the refuge on April 16. (
Rio Bravo

On a number of occasions over the years, a concerned citizen has told us of a colony that we were previously unaware.  When Frances G. went to Print Express in December of 2023 to have that year’s newsletter printed, Susan V., an employee there, told her about a prairie dog colony on a large rectangular lot on Rio Bravo Blvd. SW.  When Susan passed the site on May 28 this past year, the middle section of the lot had been fenced off, and there was construction equipment parked inside.  She immediately took a picture of the construction company’s sign and emailed it to our PDP account.  We depend on these “eyes on the ground” reports to save prairie dogs from impending demise.

The rescue at Rio Bravo kicked off our summer season in mid-June.  Ray W. contacted the construction company.  They were willing to give us a week to remove the prairie dogs from the site and provided us with a key to gain access.  Ray and C. Rex flushed for three days.  On day one, they caught an adult male, an adult female and three pups, likely a family since they were all caught from a cluster of burrows in one area.  They caught three more prairie dogs on the second day, after which they covered the burrows.  When they arrived on day three, they found only one burrow had been reopened.  Ray flushed a male from that burrow and covered it.  The burrow was not re-opened after that, so they felt confident that the construction site was clear.  Blading was due to begin the following week. 

On days two and three, Ray and C. Rex also flushed the parts of the lot east and west of the fenced construction area.  They caught fifteen prairie dogs on the east side and six from the west.  The following Monday, a lady named Debra A. reported on our Facebook page that she’d only seen six prairie dogs up.  The guys returned for two days in late August to flush the east and west ends of the lot and brought in 20 more prairie dogs.  On September 10, another prairie dog advocate from the neighborhood, Arina C., called to say that she’d seen 20 prairie dogs up.  Again, it’s so important to have eyes on the ground, especially in a part of town that we don’t normally frequent.

C. Rex reckoned that there were 150-200 burrows across the entire lot, but there didn’t seem to be an equivalent number of prairie dogs.  They had captured 50 over the summer, and they estimated that there were about 30 left between the east and west sides.  C. Rex guessed that the population had probably ebbed over the years, given the fact that there was very little vegetation on the site.  Based on the lack of sustainable forage and the likelihood that the remaining land will be developed one day, the guys hope to work the site again in 2025. (
Freeway Flushing
Rarely a year goes by that we don’t work on the prairie dog colonies alongside the I-40 freeway on- and off-ramps.  By June 13, C. Rex had secured a permit from the New Mexico Department of Transportation (NM DOT), as required.  These are areas that we know we’ll never fully clear.  It is difficult to catch prairie dogs flushing at most of these sites because of the angle of the slopes.  On a hillside, burrows can run horizontally or even have some portions slanted upwards; in those situations, flushing is futile.  We’ve done some trapping in years past, but these days the ubiquitous presence of panhandlers makes the prairie dogs too wary to go into a trap.  Our goal is to keep the populations thinned because there is very little vegetation there to sustain them.  Also, it cuts down on roadkill.

Ray W. and C. Rex flushed at the Eubank Blvd. ramps at least eight times this past summer.  It seemed like there was a curse on those sites in 2024.  The guys had planned to spend the entire week of June 24 flushing there.  They caught nine prairie dogs over the first three days, but work came to a halt that Thursday when the water pump quit working.  On another trip in late July, they were backing up on an incline when the back axle of the trailer broke!

[image: image6.emf]Ray and C. Rex also made at least eight trips to the Juan Tabo Blvd. ramps.  The areas along those ramps are a little less challenging in that they are somewhat flatter than the ones at Eubank.  In fact, the guys had two very good days there when they caught twelve prairie dogs.  If they were expecting the streak to continue, they were in for a rude awakening; the next day they came away empty handed.  Prairie dogs are keen observers of their environment, and they alert each other of perceived danger through their language of yips and barks.

Once the prairie dogs are on to you, it sometimes helps to spread out capture attempts; so after the initial push, Ray and C. Rex alternated trips to the I-40 interchanges with flushing forays to other sites.  They also flushed on both sides of the westbound on-ramp at Tramway Blvd., though the population is not as dense there.  They wrapped up freeway work in mid-September, having thinned the prairie dog colonies by 27 at Eubank, 38 at Juan Tabo and 3 at Tramway.

Five of the prairie dogs (two females and three males) caught at Eubank in late June were underweight pups that required special feeding in the staging facility.  Instead of being placed in a livestock tank with other Eubank prairie dogs, they were housed together in a cage.  Each day, Yvonne B. prepared for them a mixture of oatmeal and Critical Care, a highly nutritious formula designed for herbivores.  One of the boys was evidently too malnourished, and C. Rex found his little body on July 2.  The female pups gained weight faster than the boys and were released to the refuge in early September.  There was also an underweight male pup caught at Juan Tabo at the end of August.  He and the two Eubank boys did make weight by the end of the season and went out in the last release. (
Los Altos Golf Course

Albuquerque’s Parks and Recreation Department has contracted with us over the years to relocate prairie dogs from Los Altos Golf Course.  Prairie dogs infiltrate onto the greens from the fence line along the I-40 freeway.  Ray W. and C. Rex usually flush there in conjunction with their trips to the Eubank on- and off-ramps.  They removed 17 prairie dogs from the golf course in 2024.

Las Colinas

In 2024, we continued our quest to clear the lot at 540 Paisano St. NE.  We refer to it as Las Colinas because that was previously the name of the senior living establishment on the adjacent property.  The lot sits just south of I-40 and east of Juan Tabo Blvd. and is approximately six acres in size.  In the past, it was home to one of Albuquerque’s largest prairie dog colonies, which we made a point to thin every year.  It became a priority in 2020 when we learned that a developer had bought the lot and was planning to build a large apartment complex on it.  To their credit, the developer did provide some funding toward the relocation effort.

Clearing a site so large is difficult and time consuming, with diminishing returns as time goes on.  In 2020, we were able to relocate 251 prairie dogs and one squirrel, with an estimated 30 prairie dogs remaining.  We had a limited season in 2021 due to the Covid-19 pandemic, and our efforts were concentrated elsewhere; so we were relieved to learn that the developer’s project had been postponed indefinitely.  In the meantime, the prairie dogs did what animals do and made more little prairie dogs.  With the renewed population, we worked the site hard again in 2022 and relocated 119 prairie dogs and two squirrels.

The population was back down considerably by 2023, but the effort was still labor intensive because of the large area that needed to be covered.  The last prairie dogs at a site are always the hardest and most time-consuming to catch because they are the smartest.  There were a couple of days during that summer when the guys captured five prairie dogs, but most days it was only one or none.  Eventually, they only flushed a burrow if they saw a prairie dog run into it.  The total catch for the year was 20 prairie dogs, two squirrels and a juvenile skunk. 

C. Rex was determined to catch the last hold-outs in 2024.  He captured two prairie dogs during our short spring season and spent a week flushing in mid-July.  When he had flushed in 2023, Frances G. had followed behind covering burrows.  It took C. Rex the whole week to flush the field because most of the burrows covered the year before had been re-opened.  While the active burrows were relatively easy to spot, he still needed to flush any that might be housing a pup or squirrel.  By the end of the week, he’d captured nine prairie dogs, a skunk and a squirrel.  He released the skunk and squirrel at a secluded area on the edge of town with lots of bushes and trees.  The prairie dogs were relocated to the refuge during our last release of the season.

Our assigned water hydrant is across the street from the Las Colinas site, so whenever Ray and C. Rex were filling the tanker, they scanned the field for prairie dogs.  If they spotted one, they flushed a few burrows in the area where they spotted it.  Though not always successful, they did manage to catch two more prairie dogs in August.  We have no idea when the developer who owns the Las Colinas lot will commence construction.  Ray and C. Rex will continue to monitor the lot whenever they fill the tanker.  Our aim is to remove all the critters there out of harm’s way. (
Lomas/Tramway

Over the years, we’ve relocated many prairie dogs from the colony on the northwest corner of Lomas and Tramway Blvds.  We had long thought that the lot belonged to NM DOT; but when two large signs emblazoned with the question “Got Space?” arrived on the site in early September 2022, we realized that it was private property and up for sale.

Frances G. started trapping in earnest.  For a number of reasons, this is a very challenging site at which to trap.  The Albuquerque School of Excellence across the street has long used the site as a parking lot.  On weekdays, Frances had to wait for all the cars to leave in the morning before she could set out traps, and she had to start picking up at 2:00 P.M. because the horde of cars would return to the field by 2:30.

She often stayed all day on weekends, but still had to contend with people walking across or driving onto the site.  Tenants from nearby apartment complexes frequently cross the site to get back and forth to the Circle K across Tramway.  Whenever a human encroaches on a colony, the prairie dogs scramble back to their burrows, which greatly decreases capture opportunities.  Despite the challenges, Frances was there almost every day, and by the end of that month, she’d captured 27 prairie dogs.

When trying to clear a site, it is important to capture as many breeding age females as possible during the spring season; otherwise, the population could rebound, and you can find yourself with just as many, if not more, prairie dogs to catch the following year!  During the 2023 spring season, Frances trapped 31 prairie dogs.  She also had Ray W. and C. Rex try flushing several times, and they succeeded in bringing in seven more.  She was hopeful that she’d caught most of the breeding age females, but when the pups came up that June, there were a number of families with pups.

The prairie dogs were becoming trap-smart.  Frances managed to catch eight prairie dogs on her first attempt of the summer, but several subsequent outings were totally unsuccessful.  Once she put the traps out, the prairie dogs didn’t even bother to come back out of their burrows!  The time spent there was no longer productive, so she decided to move on to other sites also in danger.  When she came back to the Lomas/Tramway site later in the summer, the prairie dogs were practically not coming up at all.

Sometime during the summer of 2023, the “Got Space” signs were removed.  Frances found out via the school’s website that they had bought the lot and planned to build a sports complex or parking structure there.  We have no idea when the school might proceed with their plans.  All we can do is continue to try to clear the site.

The last prairie dogs on a site are the hardest to catch.  They have watched and learned, and they become extremely cautious.  Much to her disappointment, Frances’ efforts in spring 2024 were much less successful than the previous year; she was only able to trap three male prairie dogs.  

Desperate to clear the colony, Frances resorted to pre-baiting before trapping this past summer.  Pre-baiting involves setting traps out filled with food but wired open so that they cannot trip.  The idea is to get the prairie dogs used to going in the traps again.  It is a time consuming process, as you still need to watch the traps, mostly to prevent two-legged predators from stealing them.  Frances did the pre-baiting half a dozen times before attempting to trap.  

On her first day of actual trapping, Frances caught four prairie dogs—but there was a hitch.  One prairie dog (likely a mom) that had watched others get caught stood and delivered a long series of alert barks.  Whatever she had to say, it was highly effective!  The next time Frances trapped, the prairie dogs just scrambled back to their burrows when they saw the traps!  She was only able to trap two more prairie dogs for the rest of the summer.

Frances had Ray and C. Rex come out and flush specific burrows where she believed prairie dogs remained, but they had no luck either.  Historically, flushing has been marginally effective at this site because the burrows are old and very deep.  As difficult as it is, we will keep trying to clear this site and hope we can do so before the school follows through with its plans to build. (
Sandia Vista

Sandia Vista Park is tucked into a neighborhood just southwest of the I-40/Juan Tabo Blvd. interchange.  There is a vacant lot along the north side of the park that is home to a large colony of prairie dogs.  There also used to be prairie dogs on a smaller plot on the east side of the park.  Because those two areas are pretty much devoid of vegetation, many prairie dogs make forays over to the park to eat the lush green grass, and some had even built new burrows there.
In 2021, the city’s Parks and Recreation Department contracted with us to remove the prairie dogs.  Since the field was so densely populated, Ray W. asked that we be able to complete the work over several years, and Parks and Rec officials agreed.  The 2021 season was already half over, but Ray, C.Rex and Graziella S. were able to trap 44 prairie dogs.  In the meantime, Ray began feeding the colony to sustain the prairie dogs until we could remove them; plus he hoped that it would discourage further migration into the park.  In 2022, Ray and C. Rex trapped another 89 prairie dogs.

By 2023, Parks and Rec officials had decided to convert the east lot into a dog park.  Due to a miscommunication with city officials, the contractor started early.  One day in late May, Ray was shocked to find a man on a Bobcat digging trenches there.  He was greatly concerned because that spring’s pups had not yet emerged from the burrows, which meant that they were not yet weaned.  Ray was able to negotiate a delay that would allow two weeks for the pups to wean and a week for us to relocate the prairie dogs from the east field.  (The north field was not a part of the project.)

Our crew started trapping and flushing on June 11, and by week’s end, had captured 31 prairie dogs.  Since they had covered burrows and some had re-opened, they knew that there were still some prairie dogs in need of rescue when construction resumed.  Frances G. continued trapping on weekends and afternoons when the workers weren’t there.  Over three weeks, she caught another 24 prairie dogs and one squirrel on the east field.
As for the north field, it was still thick with prairie dogs.  Frances enlisted the aid of Susan B., who joined PDP in 2023.  The Sandia Vista site was a great place to train a new trapper because there wouldn’t be the long periods of watching and waiting.  With such a large number of prairie dogs that were used to humans bringing supplemental food, they would not be as guarded.  Traps would be tripping fairly constantly.  Such a situation requires two people.  They spent four days trapping a different part of the field each day and reduced the colony population by 101 prairie dogs.

Our efforts continued in 2024.  C. Rex went out flushing in the spring and caught five prairie dogs.  He and Ray spent three days trapping in late July, bringing in a total of 68 prairie dogs.
Ray visited the site this February and found that a large portion of the field had been bladed.  His contact at the city said that they had the dog park re-done, which involved grading and adding engineered wood fiber.  The excess dirt removed from the dog park was spread on the undeveloped area (i.e. the prairie dog colony on the north field).  The prairie dogs were still in torpor at the time and would have no problem reopening their burrows when they awakened.  The good news is that the city has no plans at this time to develop the north field.  We would like to thank the officials at the Albuquerque Parks and Recreation Department for their patience and continued cooperation! (
Sonic
Bonny P., one of PDP’s founding members, feeds the small colony next to the Sonic on Central Ave. west of Juan Tabo Blvd.  If you live in Albuquerque, you know what a rough neighborhood it is.  It’s not uncommon to find a homeless person camped on the site, and there is always lots of trash left behind.  To Bonny it is a labor of love to keep this colony sustained.  She drives in from the East Mountains to do the feeding.

Bonny would love to see these prairie dogs re-homed, but we just haven’t had good luck catching them.  C. Rex flushed there in 2023, with an assist from Frances G.  All they caught were two squirrels.  They gave it another try this past September.  Even when they saw which burrow a prairie dog ran into, they came up empty handed.  The burrows there are old and deep, and the prairie dogs are smart enough to backfill the openings in a hurry.

When C. Rex got to the last burrow, he was actually hoping that he didn’t catch one.  The prairie dog would be alone during quarantine in the staging facility and would be released without another member of its colony.  Darn the luck—out came a very large gal!  Bonny evidently keeps these doggies well fed.  We released this Sonic matriarch on the refuge during the last release.

Our plan is to try trapping in 2025.  Even though the colony is small, it will require two people for safety’s sake.  Hopefully, because Bonny has been feeding them carrots, they will go into traps for that.  When this colony was trapped many years ago, the only bait the prairie dogs responded to at that time was tater tots!  After all, they live next to a Sonic. (
Bosque Farms

Over the years, we worked with a wonderful group of volunteers in Bosque Farms who were stewards for a large prairie dog colony next to the McDonalds on highway NM 47.  The lot had been up for sale for many years, and it finally sold.  Fortunately, the developer allowed us access to the site prior to construction.  In 2023, our crew relocated 156 prairie dogs and one five-foot-long bull snake.  In 2024, it was just a matter of rounding up a few stragglers that had taken refuge on an adjacent church property.  The guys made a couple of trips down to Bosque Farms and brought back four males. (
Other Sites

Our crew racked up some miles on our old Suburban traveling to areas outside of Albuquerque.  They captured a total of 27 prairie dogs from private properties in Belen, Peralta, Edgewood and Zuzax.

There was also an adult female prairie dog that was brought in by a Tijeras homeowner whose dog had caught the poor gal.  Fortunately, she didn’t seem to have suffered any lasting injuries from the ordeal and was able to be released. (
Releases

With the help of the staff there, we installed three “towns” of artificial burrows on the refuge in 2021 and 2022.  During those years, that is where the prairie dogs were released.  The towns were given the names Edinburrow, Francesville and Murphy.  The site for Edinburrow had been chosen because of a land feature that had been created many years before when an area was excavated to create a sink (low-lying area) surrounded by a semi-circular berm.  The artificial burrows at Edinburrow are located along the outside of the semi-circular berm.  When the prairie dogs left the artificial burrows, many dug burrows in the berm, likely because the ground was not as hard there.
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In 2023 and 2024, rather than using the artificial burrows, we mostly released prairie dogs into unoccupied natural burrows in the berm at Edinburrow and some in the areas of Francesville and Murphy.  On a few occasions, we saw a prairie dog run to an artificial burrow.  They could have been living there or just using it for a quick getaway.

Thankfully, the refuge got a fair amount of rain in 2024; the only month with no measurable amount of rain was December.  During the first three releases, we were pleased to see that there was water in the sink.
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Water in the sink
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On July 11, Ray W. and C. Rex released prairie dogs from Rio Bravo, Los Altos, I-40/Eubank Blvd.  The refuge was relatively green.  Still, as with any release, they left supplemental feed of hay, carrots and grains to help the prairie dogs get settled in their new homes.

Frances G. joined the guys for the last three releases.  On August 19, it was time to free the 68 prairie dogs from Sandia Vista.  Usually, the prairie dogs settle down and nod off after a few miles on the road, but this group was especially alert, chattering most of the way to the release site.  What was special about this release is that the crew spotted three burrowing owls when they arrived on site.  We wish we had a picture to share, but the owls flew away before any of the team could grab a phone or camera.  They did take special care to avoid any burrows that showed signs (droppings) of owl occupancy.
On September 6, Ray, C. Rex and Frances loaded up nine kennels with prairie dogs from the freeway interchanges, plus four more with small groups from other areas.  Traffic was slow getting out of Albuquerque due to an accident and road work, but it was smooth sailing from there.  The morning temperature was in the 60s, and it was a bit windy to start.  On the way down, they noticed that the landscape had taken on a greenish hue due to the monsoon rains received in July and August. 
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While scouting for burrows in the Murphy area, Ray came upon a rattlesnake, to which he gave a wide berth.  He did snap this picture the picture at right.

Our last release was our largest, though still under our preferred threshold of 100 prairie dogs.  On October 2, our trio cleared the remaining occupants of the staging facility, prairie dogs from 11 different sites.  It took 17 kennels, and it was a tight squeeze fitting everybody in the Suburban.  This group of prairie dogs was pretty calm on the ride down, but at the release site they were quite jumpy, making it challenging to grab them from the kennels.  By this time, the sink had dried up, but the surrounding prairie was still somewhat green.

The crew spotted another rattlesnake, this one a very young one, only about five inches long and less than a quarter inch in diameter.  It took refuge under a nearby bush and they retreated as well, thinking its mama might also be in the area. 

After the final release, it’s always a little eerie returning to a silent staging facility.  There’s still work to be done.  All the cages, tanks and kennels need to be cleaned, the tanks stacked and kennels stowed and the hay swept from the staging facility.  (C. Rex is always happy to get his garage back!)  The only thing left to do was feed the urban colonies a little longer until they retired to their burrows for their winter torpor.

In 2024, we relocated 262 prairie dogs, one squirrel and one skunk. (
Equipment Maintenance Misery
2024 was a rough year for our equipment…and expensive too!  It started off routine enough.  Our Suburban is normally sluggish and a bit difficult to start after not being driven much through the winter, but C. Rex got it going.  He’d planned to get a tune-up, oil change and tire rotation to get the Burb ready for our spring season, but there were also repairs that had been put off. 

We knew that the vehicle needed some front-end work done.  A mechanic we’d worked with in the past had said it needed new ball joints, pitman, idler arms and an alignment, for which he quoted a cost of $1800.  C. Rex told him to proceed at that time, but the mechanic only replaced the ball joints and told him to get the other work done when it was time to replace the tires.

The Suburban had a lot of play in the steering, so at our annual meeting the board decided it was time to get the front-end work and alignment done.  In addition to the previously known problems, the new mechanic identified a torn boot on the left front wheel.  Of course, prices for everything have increased dramatically in the last few years; the total cost for the repairs and the routine maintenance came to $3150!  The repairs were completed in late January, and we got through the spring season okay.

The summer season was barely underway when the next equipment problem occurred.  Ray W. and C. Rex had planned to spend the last week of June flushing at Los Altos Golf Course and the I-40/Eubank Blvd. on- and off-ramps.  On Thursday the water pump quit working.  This was the second year in a row that the water pump on the trailer failed.  In 2023, C. Rex tried to get the broken pump fixed, but three repair shops told him that it would cost more to fix than buying a new pump.  Fortunately, C. Rex had a spare pump on hand, and the crew was able to finish out that season.  Unfortunately, it was the spare that saved us in 2023 that gave out in 2024.

C. Rex tried his best to fix the pump but was unsuccessful.  Knowing from previous experience that it would be cost prohibitive to have a repair shop fix it, he looked for a new pump.  The price for a 5 ½-horsepower model like the one we had was $1000, almost double what he had paid the last time he’d purchased one!  C. Rex settled on a 3 ½ -horsepower pump for around $550.  He put in the order, and he Ray were able to get back to work flushing on the following Tuesday.

Less than a month later, the crew was hit with double trouble—two maintenance issues in one week.  First, the Suburban’s air conditioning stopped working.  C. Rex diagnosed the problem as a faulty blower and ordered a new one.  That wasn’t much of a hindrance to the crew, but the second problem brought work to a halt.  They were backing up the hill while flushing at the I-40/Eubank eastbound off-ramp when the back axle of the tanker broke, leaving the back right wheel at a 60 degree angle to the ground instead of the proper 90 degrees.  Ray and C. Rex finished flushing to drain the water load from the tank and caught one prairie dog in the process.  Then they jacked up the trailer to remove the wheel and drove to the trailer repair shop on three wheels.

The man at the repair shop explained that the further the wheels are from the frame, the more stress it puts on an axle; so he recommended that we replace both axles with narrower ones because we tow such a heavy load.  (The trailer plus a full tank of water weigh in the neighborhood of 5500 to 6000 pounds.)  He quoted C. Rex a price of $1300 for both axles, but said that it would take him a while to get them in.

C. Rex took stock of the situation.  Our rescue season is limited; waiting for the narrower axles to arrive would mean precious time lost.  The repair shop did have an axle in stock that was just two inches wider than the one it would be replacing.  Though not the prime solution, it would get the tanker back on the road in short order.  Considering that it took 14 years for the original axle to break, C. Rex felt comfortable with the compromise.  He had the shop replace just the back axle.  Because they also serviced the wheel bearings on all four wheels, the bill came to $1400.  The axle had broken on a Wednesday, and the guys were back to flushing the following Tuesday. (
Website Woes

Unfortunately, our operations equipment wasn’t the only thing to break.  We’ve had quite a few problems with our website over the past couple of years, culminating with a malicious attack in 2024.  We had created our website in 2006 with a program called Genesis and used a web content management system called WordPress to make changes when needed.  Since its inception, the website has been hosted by several different companies.

Several times over the last couple of years, a symbol would appear as a menu option on our home page.  It did not link to anything, but was concerning because it was a change not made by us.  C. Rex corrected the page by bringing up the code in WordPress and deleting the offending lines.

In August of 2024 the website disappeared altogether.  Typing in prairiedogpals.org simply rendered a blank screen.  C. Rex called the company that had hosted our website for the past twelve years.  The representative suggested that we buy a block of service hours.  They were able to get the website back online, but it had a different format and was missing our latest changes.  The website would stay up for about a week and then disappear again.  The company’s explanation was that since our website had been created and maintained using older versions of Genesis and WordPress, it was incompatible with their newer hosting software.

When the website went down again at the end of October, C. Rex came to the conclusion that continuing with the status quo was unacceptable.  He and Yvonne have for years used a local company called Desert Dog Technology, Inc. to provide tech support for their personal computers.  C. Rex reached out to Karen W. at Desert Dog to see if they could help us with the website problems.

Karen planned to upgrade our website to a current version of WordPress, but before she had a chance, hackers changed the domain name server to redirect all requests for prairiedogpals.org to a different host and webpage.  And these were definitely not sites that we would want anyone to think were connected with ours.  Imagine typing in prairiedogpals.org and having an online gambling site come up, or worse yet, a soft porn site!

The web host company’s backups were only kept for seven days, so time was critical to secure a pre-hack backup.  Karen worked with their tech support personnel for days, but multiple downloads failed to restore the website.  When she finally got a backup file to load, she was happy to see that most, if not all, the content (newsletters, meeting minutes, articles, images, etc.) was there.  Unfortunately, there was damage to the site structure; the website would need to be rebuilt in addition to being upgraded.

After the difficulties with getting a clean backup, Karen recommended that she rebuild the website with a different web hosting company.  There are a lot more options for web hosting now then in 2006 when our website was first built.  She recommended using Bluehost, an international company that is the highest rated host for websites maintained with WordPress.  Karen has other clientele who use that host and are very satisfied. 

Karen transferred our domain (site address) to Bluehost and began the process of rebuilding our website.  She set it up using HTTPS (Hypertext Transfer Protocol Secure), a secure communication protocol that encrypts data sent between users and websites, protecting it from being read or changed during transit.  It also verifies a website’s identity, preventing hackers from creating a false version of the website.  When you type in prairiedogpals.org, it will automatically resolve to the address of the secure site, https://prairiedogpals.org.

We are thankful that our website is back online and has new security features.  If you need computer support, consider using Desert Dog Technology (505-269-7855). (
When everything seems to be going against you,

remember that the airplane takes off against the wind, not with it.

                                                                                                              —Henry Ford
Passive Fundraising

Do you shop at Smith’s Food and Drug?  If so, you are probably already a member of their rewards program.  If you enroll in their Inspiring Donations program and choose PDP as your charity, Smiths will donate to us 0.5 percent of your eligible purchases each time you shop with your rewards card.  To sign up:

1) Go to https://www.smithsfoodanddrug.com.

2) If you do not already have one, create an account.

3) Sign in to your account.

4) Click on “Your Account” in the drop down menu under your name.

5) Click on “Inspiring Donations” on the left side of the page.

6) On the Inspiring Donations page, click on “Enroll.” 

7) Under “Find an Organization,” enter “Prairie Dog Pals” in the search field.  PDP will come up in the search results.

8) Click on “Enroll.”

There is no cost to enroll, and enrollment does not affect your fuel points or coupon discounts. (
Yard Sales
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We had planned for a two-day spring yard sale on April 26 and 27 at Frances L.G.’s house, our usual sale location these last few years.  When we realized that Glenwood Hills, the subdivision where C. Rex lives, was advertising a neighborhood garage sale on April 27, we decided to change venues and scale our sale back to one day.  We hoped that people would be enticed at the prospect of multiple garage sales in the same vicinity.  As a plus, it saved us from having to move two to three Suburban loads of merchandise that were stored at C. Rex’s house.

We didn’t have as much space to display our wares, but we made do.  We had tools, electronics, household items, books, DVDs, clothes, linens and approximately 100 small plants.  We started setting up at 7:00 A.M. and still didn’t have everything out by 8:00.  We usually keep to a policy of no sales before our advertised start time, but a guy showed up early insisting to buy the drill press that Ray W. had listed in the Craigslist ad.

The weather was totally wacky!  It started off peaceably enough.  A cold front must have passed through because the temperature dropped as the sun climbed in the clear sky.  Then it clouded over and the wind picked up.  It rained.  It sleeted.  The wind died down, and the sun came out again.  Before the sale was over, it clouded over and rained again.

The sale of the day was an accordion that had been donated by the estate of Kirk S.  Normally, an item like that you’d have to advertise online to reach a wider audience.  We had the extraordinary luck to have a family of accordion players show up!  What are the odds?

C. Rex, Yvonne B., Ray, Graziella S., Frances G., Tania S.-W., Ella W. and Margaret D. all had a part in making the yard sale a success.  We pulled in a little over $900, not too bad considering it was just a one day sale.  There might have been more traffic if more residents had participated; there were only seven or eight sales in the neighborhood.  It may be that people checked the forecast and opted out.
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Spring Yard Sale

We held our fall yard sale on September 27 and 28 at our usual venue, Frances L.G.’s house on Morris St. NE.  Sales were brisk on Friday morning until about 11:00 A.M. when traffic died off.  It picked up again about 1:00, but was a bit slower than in the morning.  Sales were relatively steady on Saturday.  There was no “sale of the day,” but a lot of things did sell.  The weather was unseasonably warm, with the temperature creeping into the 90s by midday.  Fortunately, it wasn’t windy.

Thanks to C. Rex, Ray, Frances, Graziella, Tania, Ella, Yvonne, Bobbie C., Peggy M., Debbie S., Mike T. and Margaret, who all had a hand in set-up, sales and/or knock-down and clean-up.  Special thanks to Frances L.G. for hosting the sale.  Without her gracious “house-pitality,” it would not have been possible.  Also, thanks to Sharyn D., who provided extra tables for both the spring and fall sales.

Over the two days, we did $1040.06 in sales.  We also received a $200 donation for the prairie dogs.  Some additional items were sold after the sale.  Tania took a leather jacket that had been passed over to a consignment shop, where it sold.  Ray sold several items on Ebay and Craigslist, including some framed art prints that have been through quite a few yard sales without selling.

After the yard sale, we culled our merchandise.  Some items were boxed up to be stored for future yard sales.  Items that had been through several yard sales without selling were boxed up for donation to Animal Humane New Mexico.  Ray and C. Rex took two loads to them on the following Monday.
We are planning to have our next yard sale in April or May.  We will announce the date on our website and Facebook page.  If you have any items you’d like to donate, please call 505-237-0347 or 505-296-1937 to arrange a mutually convenient drop off date and time.  It would be extra helpful if you pre-price the items, as you have a better idea of the original cost.  Your donations are tax deductible, and we will gladly provide you with a letter stating such.  We hope to see you at the yard sale.  Also, please spread the news to family and friends! (
In Memoriam:

The Music Plays On
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We wish to acknowledge the passing of a special prairie dog pal, Claudia G., who passed away after a long illness on October 30, 2024.  Claudia was a world renowned oboist.  What, you may ask, is her connection to prairie dogs?  In addition to touching people with her music around the world, Claudia raised two wonderful children who have made an impact in this world as well.  Her daughter, Ellie F., worked with PDP for five years and has gone on to be an outstanding teacher.

Claudia grew up in Albuquerque and was a proud alumna of the Albuquerque Youth Symphony program.  She earned a Bachelor of Music degree at the University of New Mexico and a Master of Music degree at State University of New York at Stony Brook, both in oboe performance.

Claudia earned renown in a career that spanned decades.  While working as a freelance musician in New York City, she played with the New York City Opera.  As a member of the internationally-known Aspen Wind Quintet, Claudia toured the world, playing concerts in Europe, North Africa and the U.S.S.R.  In 1984, the quintet won the prestigious Naumburg Chamber Music Competition, resulting in a debut concert at Alice Tully Hall at Lincoln Center.  As a member of the quintet, Claudia was instrumental in commissioning work from many contemporary composers, including Frank Zappa.  

In 1990, Claudia was appointed Principal Oboe with the Orquesta Sinfónica del Estado de México, in Toluca. She was an integral member of that orchestra for almost a decade, participating in hundreds of concerts and recording projects.
Upon retiring from the position in Mexico, Claudia returned to Albuquerque, where she worked as a freelance performer, teacher and coach.  For several years, she was an on-air host at Classical 95.5 KHFM Radio.  From 2013 to 2020, Claudia served as Assistant Music Director at St. John’s United Methodist Church.  As the founder of the St. John’s Bach Project, she programmed, performed in and conducted dozens of concerts featuring the cantatas of J.S. Bach, her first love.  The St. John’s Bach Project is now in its tenth season.

Claudia instilled in her daughter, Ellie, a love of nature and wildlife and a spirit of activism.  During the 2001-2002 school year, Ellie was a third-grader at Chelwood Elementary here in Albuquerque.  When she got wind of a plan to poison prairie dogs that resided on the school grounds, she and a friend marched around the playground with signs of protest and collected three pages of signatures on a petition to stop the poisoning.  The activism of these young girls prevailed, and the school agreed not to poison the prairie dogs.  PDP started relocating those prairie dogs in 2004.

In 2007, when Ellie was 13 years old, she called PDP to volunteer.  This was only possible because of Claudia’s dedication in providing Ellie transportation until she was old enough to get her license.  Ellie was brimming with such energy and passion for wildlife conservation that in 2009 we decided to hire her as a summer intern.  She learned to trap and flush and relocated hundreds of prairie dogs, even some from Chelwood Elementary!
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Ellie had learned to play the flute and tenor saxophone, but she heard her calling from the orchestra of nature.  She hoped to become a science teacher and inspire the next generation to respect and protect our planet and its inhabitants.  After working with PDP for five summers, Ellie applied to the State University of New York, College of Environmental Science and Forestry.  Her application included an essay about her work with PDP that conveyed her enormous passion for conservation.  In 2015, she graduated magna cum laude with a Bachelor of Science degree in conservation biology.  She went on to the University of Rochester, where she earned a Master of Science degree in adolescent education with a concentration in biology, plus three additional certifications.  Ellie is currently a 7th and 8th grade bilingual science teacher at Thurgood Marshall Middle School in Rochester, New York.

Ellie always tries to expose her students to the wonders of nature.  When Ellie was growing up in New Mexico, her family operated a greenhouse, and she has grown things all her life.  Since becoming a science teacher, she has incorporated gardening into her teaching and serves as the faculty advisor for her school’s nature/garden club.  From 2022 through 2024, she served as the Rochester City School District’s urban garden lead teacher.  She developed a gardening curriculum and taught professional development classes on it to teachers throughout the district.  The goal was to have more schools start and sustain student gardens, an important initiative since much of Rochester lacks fresh food options and is considered a “food desert.”  Ellie, we knew you would go on to do great things! (
Beatris

By Frances G.

Late in our 2022 season, the city of Albuquerque contracted with PDP to clear a colony on the northwest corner of Central Ave. and Tramway Blvd.  There were still a few prairie dogs left, so I continued trapping in 2023.  One evening while I was picking up the traps near the Tramway off-ramp, I startled a prairie dog.  As it ran to a nearby burrow, I noticed how incredibly thin it was and that there was just something wrong about the way it ran.  The next time I went out trapping, I was determined to catch that prairie dog because I knew that it was in dire need.  It must have been very hungry because it went into the trap without hesitation.  I also caught a small pup from an adjacent burrow, which I thought was probably the thin one’s offspring.

I alerted Yvonne B. that I was bringing a compromised prairie dog back to the staging facility.  We determined that the prairie dog was female.  She had no obvious wounds, but was missing a bottom incisor.  Yvonne offered her some niblet corn, and judging by the way she ate, it was clear that she was starving.  I placed her in a cage with the little pup from the adjacent burrow, and the pup quickly snuggled under her, adding to my suspicion that she was the pup’s mom.

Over the next few days, I caught three more pups from the same barren area next to the Tramway off-ramp.  They all seemed underweight given the time of season.  I placed them in the cage with the female and the other pup.  They may not have all been her pups—perhaps some were orphans of another mom—but they all came from the same group of burrows.  Whatever the case, they all slept together.

The mom gained weight quickly, but I was concerned about her because she seemed so unsteady on her paws when moving around the cage.  That wasn’t the only problem.  One day I noticed that she had scratched the side of her neck raw.  I asked C. Rex to hold her so that we could get a better look.  There was a hard object sticking out along her jaw line—the missing incisor.  It had not been apparent on intake; maybe it had been embedded in the inside of the cheek and was working its way out.  Having a tooth embedded in the side of her mouth had likely impaired her ability to eat, thus leading to the excessive decline in her weight.  The burrow where I had captured her was just a few feet from a bike path, so I concluded that she had likely been hit by a bicyclist.

Yvonne made an appointment with Dr. Levenson at Southwest Veterinary Medical Center under the name Tramway Girl.  Dr. Levenson found a small wound, but the tooth was no longer there; it must have finally worked its way out.  An x-ray showed that she had some damage to her jaw, but given how she had gained weight since arriving in the staging facility, that was not hindering her ability to eat like the embedded tooth had.  I had intended to ask Dr. Levenson to watch her walk to assess her mobility issues, but forgot to say so before he gave her anesthesia to look at her jaw. 

By the end of the 2023 season, the pups had gained weight and seemed quite healthy, so we released them on the refuge together in one burrow.  Tramway Girl was eating well, but we decided not to release her because of her mobility issues.  Yvonne cared for her through the winter, and I moved her to my house in early February 2024 to provide her ongoing foster care.  I named her Beatris.

I set her cage up with a plastic igloo-shaped burrow, pieces of a baby blanket for bedding and a litter box.  Beatris hobbled around her cage, and her head wobbled in such a way that she reminded me of a bobblehead figure.  She could get into the litter box, but she pretty much just pooped and peed wherever she was.  I had to change the bedding daily.

After having endured that horrible stretch of severe malnutrition, Beatris ate heartily.  Because of the issue with her jaw, I made sure that all the foods I gave her were in tiny little bites.  I crushed rabbit pellets into small pieces and finely diced organic kale, carrots and yams.  I could tell that Beatris liked the yams the most.  She always ate her food in the same order—yams, carrots, kale, and finally the pulverized rabbit pellets.

I wanted to give Beatris some personal attention since I didn’t know if or when she’d be able to share a cage with my other two fosters, Benny and Bonnie.  I wrapped her in a piece of baby blanket and took her out of the cage for short spells.  I stroked her head gently.  She was nervous the first couple of times, but seemed to enjoy it after that.  
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In April, Beatris started losing some weight again.  Her incisor teeth were growing too long.  I took her in to see Dr. Levenson.  He recommended removing the incisors.  He trimmed her teeth short and set a date for the surgery at the end of May when the teeth would be at a good length to facilitate the extraction.  In the meantime, Beatris went back to happily scarfing down her veggies and rabbit food. 

I dropped Beatris off at the clinic on May 30 and proceeded to run some errands.  Dr. Levenson called later to give me the awful news.  He had removed the top two incisors and was about to extract the bottom one when her little heart stopped.  They administered CPR.  They tried so very hard to save her, but she didn’t make it.
I knew from the start that Beatris was highly compromised, but I had hoped to give her a comfortable life going forward.  Whatever had befallen her on that bike path was maybe just too much to overcome.  Still, I was heartbroken when Beatris didn’t come home that day.  I missed the way she’d cock her head to look at me and shudder with pleasure after a few minutes of petting.  She left her little pawprints on my heart. (
2025

Annual Meeting

We held our annual meeting on February 1 this year.  The minutes of the meeting can be found on our website, prairiedogpals.org.  To access the minutes:

1) On the top right-hand corner of the home page, click on “Posts.”  On the following page, you’ll see a search field above the title “Prairie Tails.”

2) Type “meeting minutes” in the search field.

3) On the next page, click on “Read more.”

4) On the following page, click on “Minutes.”

5) The minutes file will download to your computer.

(
The Prairie Dogs’ New Ride

The bad luck with our operations equipment followed us into 2025.  In late February, C. Rex was making a run for supplies we’d need in the upcoming capture season when the Suburban would not go into third gear.  A transmission repair shop gave him an estimate of $3500-$4500.  This 1999 Suburban had served us well since we bought it in 2014, but with 231,000 miles on the odometer, it was probably time to replace it rather than fix it.

This vehicle was the third used Chevy Suburban that we had purchased since our relocation program began.  Suburbans are our vehicle of choice because of their spacious cargo areas that allow us to transport the greatest number of kennels when performing a release.  Ray W. began searching Craigslist for a suitable replacement vehicle and found one that looked promising—another 1999 with only 116,000 miles.

C. Rex had always wanted one with a little more oomph.  The prospective Suburban was a ¾-ton version with a 7.4 liter engine versus our ½-ton model with a 5.7 liter engine.  It would use more gas but would suffer less wear and tear from hauling around the 6000-pound load of a full tanker.  The Suburban for sale had a heavier duty suspension and bigger wheels, a plus for navigating rough terrain.  Ray especially liked that its 4-wheel drive is engaged with a push button rather than manually.

The prospective Suburban was located in Phoenix, Arizona, and its owner was asking $6500.  Considering that we would incur the added expense of a trip to retrieve the vehicle, we offered the owner that amount if he would deliver it to us in Albuquerque.  He agreed.  He and his wife made the trip to Albuquerque together.
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Hopefully, this Suburban will also serve us well for many years.  We plan to try to recoup some of its price by selling our old Suburban. (
[image: image17.jpg]Qur Prairie Dog Pals
With ears tucked back and almond shapcd eyes;
He sits up straight to increase his size.
With nose in the air, he catches a scent;

Hc remains alert 3ct he won’t relent.

I watch and l wait with nary a sound;
Anothcr head pops up from a small dirt mound.
Thcy sit up and stretch to geta 5ood view;
Thcg bark and tl'ucy watch; then start anew.
| bnng them water, someone else bnngs {:oocl
I watch su“g antics as tl'lcy amuse t|1c|r brood
This Pramc dog town is so full of fun;
Tl’ocy gatl'lcr and Play, thcy race and thcy run.

Thcg mean no |'|arm; tl'lcy deserve lots of space;
Tb live without fear from the constant rat race.
Without cvcn_knowing, a largc threat looms by;

(C onstruction will invade them in a blink of an eye.

T hese little Prairic clogs simp|3 need a new home;
A grassy Ficlcl, lots of space, a Placc thcy can roam.
So Pléasc be afriend and hclp these guys out;

T his is what Prairie Dog Pals is all about!

Carrie Biesiot




Support Democracy
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�


Students get a kick out of Sunny and Rusty.





�New steward Nancy O.  Notice the lack of vegetation surrounding the prairie dog burrow.





We Need You!





PDP is a volunteer-run nonprofit. We rely on sweat equity to trap, relocate and provide supplemental food for prairie dogs in Albuquerque.





To volunteer or get more information, call (505) 296-1937 or email �HYPERLINK "mailto:prariedogpals@prairiedogpals.org"�prariedogpals@prairiedogpals.org�. (Please include your name and phone number.) 











�


Jim tabling at Whitfield’s Earth Day Fiesta.





�


Ray flushing at I-40 Tramway Blvd. westbound on-ramp





�


Ray releasing a prairie dog into a natural burrow.





�


Frances about to release a prairie dog.





�


Claudia and Ellie





�Beatris
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